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                                     PART I

ITEM 1.  BUSINESS

INTRODUCTION

     Per-Se Technologies, Inc. ("Per-Se" or the "Company"), a corporation
organized in 1985 under the laws of the State of Delaware, is focused on
providing solutions that improve the administrative functions of the healthcare
industry. Specifically, Per-Se provides Connective Healthcare solutions that
help physicians and hospitals achieve their income potential. Connective
Healthcare solutions support and unite healthcare providers, payers and patients
with innovative technology processes that improve and accelerate reimbursement
and reduce the administrative cost of care. The Company serves the healthcare
industry through two divisions: Physician Services and Hospital Services. Refer
to Note 19 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in Item 8.
Financial Statements and Supplementary Data for financial information regarding
the Company's Physician Services and Hospital Services divisions.

     The Physician Services division provides Connective Healthcare solutions
that manage the revenue cycle for physician groups. The division provides a
complete outsourcing service, therefore, allowing physician groups to avoid the
infrastructure investment in their own in-house billing office. The division is
the largest provider of business management outsourced services that supplant
all or most of the administrative functions of a physician group. The target
market is primarily hospital-affiliated physician groups in the specialties of
radiology, anesthesiology, emergency medicine and pathology as well as physician
groups practicing in the academic setting and other large physician groups.
Services include clinical data collection, data input, medical coding, billing,
contract management, cash collections, accounts receivable management and
extensive reporting of metrics related to the physician practice. These services
help physician groups to be financially successful by improving cash flows and
reducing administrative costs and burdens. Fees for these services are primarily
based on a percentage of net collections on the clients' accounts receivable.
The division recognizes revenue and bills customers when the customers receive
payment on those accounts receivable, which aligns the division's interests with
the interests of the physician groups it services. The division's offerings have
historically focused on the back-end processes required to ensure that
physicians are properly reimbursed for care delivery. The division also offers a
physician practice management ("PPM") solution that is delivered via an
application service provider ("ASP") model and collects a monthly usage fee from
the physician practices using the system. The division's revenue model is 100%
recurring in nature due to the transaction-based nature of its fee revenue in
the outsourced services business and the monthly usage fee in the PPM business.

     The Hospital Services division provides Connective Healthcare solutions
that focus on revenue cycle and resource management to improve the financial
health of hospitals. The division has one of the largest electronic
clearinghouses in the medical industry, which provides an important
infrastructure to support its revenue cycle management offerings. The
clearinghouse delivers dedicated electronic and Internet-based
business-to-business solutions that focus on electronic processing of medical
transactions as well as complementary transactions, such as electronic
remittance advices, realtime eligibility verification and high-speed print and
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mail services. Other revenue cycle management solutions provide insight into a
hospital's revenue cycle inefficiencies, such as denial management. Denial
management allows hospitals to identify charges denied reimbursement by a payer
and to take corrective actions such as resubmitting for reimbursement. Hospitals
may opt to outsource portions of their revenue cycle management process to the
Company, such as secondary insurance billing. The division also provides
resource management solutions that enable hospitals to efficiently manage
resources to reduce costs and improve their bottom line. The division's staff
scheduling software efficiently plans nurse schedules, accommodating individual
preferences as well as environmental factors, such as acuity levels, and can
schedule all the personnel across the hospital enterprise. The division's
patient scheduling software helps effectively manage a hospital's most expensive
and profitable area, the operating room, as well as schedules patients across
the enterprise. The division primarily recognizes revenue on a per-transaction
basis for its revenue cycle management solutions and primarily recognizes
revenue on a percentage-of-completion basis or upon software shipment for sales
of its resource management software solutions. Approximately 88% of the
division's revenue is recurring

                                        1

due to its transaction-based business and the maintenance revenue from its
substantial installed base for the resource management software.

     The Company markets its products and services to constituents of the
healthcare industry, primarily to hospital-affiliated physician practices,
physician groups in academic settings, hospitals and integrated delivery
networks ("IDN's").

     As stated previously, the Company focuses on the administrative functions
of the healthcare market, with the majority of its business based in the United
States. Healthcare spending in the United States reached an estimated $1.7
trillion or 15.3% of gross domestic product in 2003. It has been estimated that
as much as 31% of annual healthcare spending is for administrative functions.
The Company's solutions help make the reimbursement of healthcare more efficient
and help improve the overall patient care experience by simplifying the revenue
cycle process for physicians and hospitals. The Company's services and solutions
are not capital-intensive for providers, making them a cost-effective solution
as providers focus on their financial health.

     During 2003 and 2004, the Company took steps to strengthen its strategic
focus and financial position. Two non-core software product lines for hospitals
were divested -- a clinical information system was divested in July 2003, and a
patient financial management system was divested in January 2004. Both product
lines were enterprise-wide software solutions that required a hospital or IDN to
invest significant capital and time to implement. Both product lines generated
negative cash flow during 2003. In July 2003, the Company reorganized, aligning
its operations around its two key constituents: physicians and hospitals. The
Company incurred approximately $0.8 million in restructuring charges in 2003
related to this reorganization.

     In 2003, the Company made improvements to its capital structure. The
Company permanently retired $50 million of its then-outstanding debt of $175
million. At that time the Company refinanced the remaining balance of $125
million at substantially lower interest rates. Subsequently, in June 2004, the
Company refinanced its debt and further reduced its interest rate by issuing
$125 million aggregate principal amount of 3.25% Convertible Subordinated
Debentures due 2024.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS
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     As a result of allegations of improprieties made during 2003 and 2004, the
Company's independent registered public accounting firm advised the Company and
the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors that additional procedures should
be performed related to the allegations. These additional procedures were
required due to Statement of Auditing Standards No. 99, Consideration of Fraud
in a Financial Statement Audit, ("SAS No. 99") that became effective for periods
beginning on or after December 15, 2002. Due to the volume and, in some cases,
vague nature of many of the allegations, the scope of the additional procedures
was broad and extensive. The additional procedures included the review of
certain of the Company's revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities accounts for
the years 2001 through 2003. Certain financial items were identified during the
additional procedures that warranted the Company's further review. The Company
reviewed these items and determined that it was appropriate to restate certain
prior period financial statements. The restatements affected the financial
statements for the years ended December 31, 2002, and 2001 and for the nine
months ended September 30, 2003. The net result of these restatements was an
increase in net income of approximately $2.1 million for the years 2001 and
2002, and for the nine months ended September 30, 2003.

     The Company recorded costs related to the additional procedures totaling
approximately $6.3 million during 2004, and included these costs in other
expenses in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Income. In segment
reporting, these expenses are classified in the Corporate segment.

     During May 2004, the Company reached a settlement with its former insurance
carrier, certain underwriters at Lloyd's of London (collectively "Lloyd's"). The
Company was in litigation with Lloyd's after its attempt in May 2002 to rescind
certain errors and omissions ("E&O") policies and directors and officers and
company reimbursement ("D&O") policies that it had issued to the Company for the
period
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December 31, 1998, to June 30, 2002. In the settlement, as amended, Lloyd's
agreed to pay the Company $16.2 million in cash by July 9, 2004. Lloyd's also
agreed to defend, settle or otherwise resolve at their expense the two remaining
pending claims under the E&O policies. In exchange, the Company provided Lloyd's
with a full release of all E&O and D&O policies. In July 2004, pursuant to the
settlement, as amended, Lloyd's paid the Company $16.2 million in cash. As of
the payment date, the Company had an approximately $14.7 million receivable from
Lloyd's and recognized a gain of approximately $1.5 million on the settlement in
the year ended December 31, 2004.

     On June 30, 2004, the Company issued $125 million aggregate principal
amount of 3.25% Convertible Subordinated Debentures due 2024 (the "Debentures")
to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A of the Securities Act of
1933, as amended. As originally issued, the Debentures were convertible into
shares of the Company's Common Stock at an initial conversion rate of 56.0243
shares per $1,000 principal amount (a conversion price of approximately $17.85)
once the Company's Common Stock share price reaches 130% of the conversion
price, or a share price of approximately $23.20. In November 2004, the Company
exercised its irrevocable option to pay the principal of Debentures submitted
for conversion in cash. The Company used the proceeds from issuance of the
Debentures, together with cash on hand, to retire the $118.8 million then
outstanding under the Term Loan B as well as to repurchase, for approximately
$25 million, an aggregate of approximately 2.0 million shares of the Company's
outstanding Common Stock, at the market price of $12.57 per share, in negotiated
transactions concurrently with the Debentures offering.

     During the fourth quarter of 2004, the Company reviewed the valuation
allowance on its deferred tax asset. The Company has historically had a full
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valuation allowance against its deferred tax asset due to the uncertainty
regarding its ability to generate sufficient future taxable income prior to the
expiration of its net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs"). Upon completion of
its review, the Company determined that it was more likely than not that a
portion of the deferred tax asset would be realized in the foreseeable future.
This determination was based upon its projection of taxable income for 2005 and
2006. As a result, the Company released approximately $28.1 million of the
allowance resulting in a non-cash income tax benefit that was recorded in the
three months ended December 31, 2004. The Company will continue to assess the
potential realization of the remaining deferred tax asset, and will adjust the
valuation reserve in future periods as appropriate.

     During the latter part of 2004, the Company initiated a project to enhance
its physician claims clearinghouse functionality. The Company expects that the
improved platform will provide efficiencies and competitive advantages for its
Physician Services division. During 2005, the Company expects to incur
approximately $5 million in capital expenditures and capitalized software
development costs and approximately $2 million in expenses, including
amortization expense of approximately $1 million, related to the physician
claims clearinghouse enhancement. The total cash flow use is expected to be
approximately $6 million during 2005. The enhancement is expected to be
completed by the end of 2005.

     On March 9, 2005, the Company announced that the Board has authorized the
repurchase of up to 1 million shares of its outstanding common stock. Under the
share repurchase program, the Company may repurchase shares from time to time at
management's discretion in the open market, by block purchase, in privately
negotiated transactions or as otherwise allowed by securities laws and
regulations. Any shares repurchased will be placed into treasury to be used for
general corporate purposes. The actual number and timing of shares to be
repurchased will depend on market conditions and certain SEC rules. Repurchases
may be discontinued at any time.

DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS BY INDUSTRY SEGMENT

     The following description of the Company's business by industry segment
should be read in conjunction with Note 19 of Notes to Consolidated Financial
Statements included in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.

                                        3

  BUSINESS MANAGEMENT OUTSOURCED SERVICES FOR PHYSICIANS

     Approximately 225,000 U.S.-based hospital-affiliated physicians represent
the Company's target market for business management outsourced services. The
target market consists of large physician groups -- typically 10 or more
physicians depending upon the specialty -- and represents an estimated market
opportunity of approximately $7 billion. The Company estimates that
approximately 20% to 30% of the physicians in the target market currently
outsource their business management needs, with the remainder of physicians
performing these services in house. The Company's Physician Services division is
the largest provider of comprehensive business management outsourcing services
to the U.S. hospital-based physician market, supporting approximately 1,100
groups in 42 states. The business of providing integrated business management
outsourcing services is highly competitive. The division competes with regional
and local billing companies as well as physician groups performing these
services in house. Competition among outsourcing companies is based upon the
relationship with the client or prospective client, the efficiency and
effectiveness of converting medical services to cash while minimizing compliance
risk, the ability to provide proactive practice management services and, to the
extent that service offerings are comparable, price. The Company believes there
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is a trend toward outsourcing among physician groups performing these revenue
cycle management services in house due to the complexity of reimbursement
regulations and the financial pressures physician groups face.

  ASP-BASED PHYSICIAN PRACTICE MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS

     Representing less than 5% of the revenue of the Physician Services
division, the Company's ASP-based PPM solution is targeted at office-based
physicians and physician groups in the United States, and is the largest PPM
solution delivered via ASP in the nation serving approximately 3,000 physicians.
Today, the solution is regionally focused, mostly in the upper Midwest. The PPM
market is highly competitive with large national competitors as well as small
regionally or locally focused competition.

  REVENUE CYCLE MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS FOR HOSPITALS

     The market for hospital revenue cycle management solutions ranges from
providing technology tools that allow a hospital's central billing office
("CBO") to more effectively manage its cash flow to full or partial outsourced
solutions. Technology tools include electronic transactions, such as claims
processing, that can be delivered via the Web or through dedicated electronic
data interfaces as well as license-based solutions, such as automated cash
posting solutions, that are deployed at the CBO. The Company's Hospital Services
division has the third largest electronic clearinghouse (based on Company market
research) in the healthcare industry and processes approximately 320 million
transactions for hospitals and physicians on an annual basis. The clearinghouse
supports more than 1,400 governmental and commercial payer connections in 48
states. The Company's revenue cycle management solutions are currently in
approximately 400 hospitals in the United States. Competition in the revenue
cycle management market is based on providing solutions that enable hospitals to
improve their cash flow. Competitors include traditional electronic data
interface companies, Internet healthcare companies, outsourcing companies and
specialized software vendors.

  RESOURCE MANAGEMENT SOLUTIONS FOR HOSPITALS

     The market for resource management solutions for hospitals focuses on
license-based and Internet solutions to help hospitals efficiently and
effectively manage their costs. The Company's resource management business
focuses on the areas of staff and patient scheduling. The Company provides staff
and patient scheduling solutions to approximately 1,600 hospitals, primarily in
the United States. The Company's Hospital Services division has the
market-leading staff scheduling solution and a market-leading patient scheduling
solution. Competition in this market segment is based on enabling a hospital to
decrease costs by improving the utilization of its personnel and facilities. The
Company competes against national software vendors, specialized software vendors
and Internet healthcare companies.

                                        4

RESULTS BY INDUSTRY SEGMENT

     Information relating to the Company's industry segments, including revenue,
segment operating expenses, segment operating income and identifiable assets
attributable to each division for each of the fiscal years ended 2004, 2003 and
2002 and as of December 31, 2004, and 2003, is presented in Note 19 of Notes to
Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 8. Financial Statements and
Supplementary Data.

HEALTHCARE INDUSTRY
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     Trends in the United States healthcare industry affect Per-Se's business.
As healthcare expenditures have become a larger percentage of the gross domestic
product, increasing focus has been placed on the administrative costs and
burdens associated with the delivery of care. As a result, payers have sought to
control costs by changing from the traditional fee-for-service reimbursement
model to managed care, fixed fee and capitation arrangements. These
reimbursement models, coupled with extensive regulatory control and government
healthcare fraud and abuse initiatives, have resulted in a significantly more
complex accounting, coding, billing and collection environment. Such industry
changes create a more positive market for solutions that reduce a healthcare
provider's administrative burdens, help ensure compliance in the complex
regulatory environment and minimize medical coding and billing errors, while
improving reimbursement and reducing costs.

     Both governmental and private payers continue to restrict payments for
healthcare services, using measures such as payment bundling, medical necessity
edits and post-payment audits. These measures may decrease revenue to the
Company's provider clients and consequently decrease revenue derived by the
Company from such clients, as well as increase the cost of providing services.

     The healthcare industry continues to focus on the impact that regulations
governing standards for electronic transactions, privacy and information
security issued under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of
1996 ("HIPAA") have on operations and information technology systems. HIPAA was
designed to reduce administrative waste in healthcare and protect the privacy
and security of patients' health information. HIPAA regulations identify and
impose standards for all aspects of handling patient health information. These
regulations, which are described in more detail below under the subheading
"Regulation," may require the Company to enhance its internal systems and
software applications sold, but HIPAA may also create an increased demand for
the Company's services and solutions. While the Company has incurred and will
continue to incur costs to comply with HIPAA, management believes these
compliance costs will not have a material impact on the Company's results of
operations.

REGULATION

     Per-Se's business is subject to numerous federal and state laws, programs
to combat healthcare fraud and abuse, and increasing restrictions on
reimbursement for healthcare services. Each of the major federal healthcare
payment programs (Medicare, Medicaid and TRICARE) has its own set of complex and
sometimes conflicting regulations. The Balanced Budget Act of 1997 and HIPAA
have mandated additional regulations, and many states have passed legislation
addressing billing and payment for healthcare services.

     The federal government is making significant efforts to detect and
eliminate healthcare fraud and abuse, particularly through its enforcement of
the False Claims Act, the Medicare and Medicaid Patient and Program Protection
Act of 1987 and HIPAA, all of which provide the federal government with the
authority to impose both civil and criminal sanctions and penalties for
submission of false claims to governmental payers. The federal government may
impose civil monetary penalties up to $50,000 per offense as well as exclude a
provider from participation in Medicare and other governmental healthcare
programs. In addition, the False Claims Act allows a private party to bring a
"qui tam" or "whistleblower" suit alleging the filing of false or fraudulent
Medicare or Medicaid claims and potentially share in damages and civil penalties
paid to the government. The U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services
("CMS") offers rewards for information leading to the recovery of Medicare
funds, and CMS engages private contractors to detect and investigate fraudulent
billing practices.

                                        5
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     The Company's compliance program, which is modeled after the Office of
Inspector General's Compliance Program Guidance for Third-Party Medical Billing
Companies, is designed and maintained to detect and prevent regulatory
violations. The Company believes its compliance program is effective; however, a
compliance program cannot be expected to provide absolute compliance with the
law. The existence of an effective compliance program may, nevertheless,
mitigate civil and criminal sanctions for certain healthcare-related offenses.

     Under HIPAA, the federal government published final rules regarding the
standards for electronic transactions as well as standards for privacy and
security of individually identifiable health information. These rules set new or
higher standards for the healthcare industry in handling healthcare transactions
and information, with penalties for noncompliance.

     The HIPAA rules regarding standards for electronic transactions require
healthcare providers, healthcare clearinghouses and health plans that send or
receive healthcare transaction data electronically to use standard data formats.
The compliance deadline for standard electronic transactions was October 16,
2002, which was later extended to October 16, 2003, by filing a compliance
extension plan. In September 2003, CMS issued transitional guidance that allowed
noncompliant electronic transactions after the October 2003 compliance deadline.
The industry continues to work toward compliance. The Company has modified the
operations of its subsidiaries that are engaged in the electronic transmission
of such data substantially to comply with HIPAA's electronic transaction
standards.

     The HIPAA rules regarding privacy of patient health information require
organizations that handle such information to establish safeguards regarding
access, use and disclosure, and to restrict how other entities use that
information. The privacy rules had a compliance deadline of April 14, 2003, and
the Company implemented policies and procedures and other processes (e.g.,
Company-wide privacy training) before the deadline. The Company believes that
its operations are in compliance with the privacy rule requirements. Although
the HIPAA privacy rules do not provide a private right of action for
individuals, individuals could bring a privacy action under applicable state law
for misuse or improper disclosure of their health information.

     The HIPAA rules regarding the security of medical information became final
on February 20, 2003. Under these rules, health insurers, certain healthcare
providers and healthcare clearinghouses must establish procedures and mechanisms
to protect the confidentiality, integrity and availability of electronic
protected health information. These rules have a compliance deadline of April
20, 2005. Management believes that the costs of compliance with the HIPAA
security rules will not materially impact the Company's results of operations.

EMPLOYEES

     The Company currently employs approximately 4,800 full-time and part-time
employees. The Company has no labor union contracts and believes relations with
its employees are satisfactory.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

     Certain statements included in Management's Discussion and Analysis of
Financial Condition and Results of Operations and elsewhere in this report,
including certain statements set forth under the captions "Recent Developments,"
"Description of Business by Industry Segment," "Healthcare Industry,"
"Regulation," "Employees," "Legal Proceedings," "Market for the Registrant's
Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity
Securities," "Recent Accounting Pronouncements," "Overview of Critical
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Accounting Policies," "Other," "Results of Operations," "Liquidity and Capital
Resources," "Interest Rate Sensitivity," "Exchange Rate Sensitivity," "Controls
and Procedures," "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies," "Discontinued
Operations," "Long-term Debt," and "Legal Matters" are "forward-looking
statements" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities
Exchange Act of 1934, as amended by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act
of 1995 (the "Reform Act"). Forward-looking statements include the Company's
expectations with respect to meritorious defenses to the claims and other issues
asserted in pending legal matters, industry growth
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segments, effect of industry and regulatory changes on the Company's customer
base, the state of employee relations, use of estimates for revenue recognition,
bad debt accruals in reserve for doubtful accounts receivable and other
estimates used for accounting purposes, effect of adoption of recent accounting
pronouncements, timing of arbitration, overall profitability, the availability
of capital and other similar matters. Although the Company believes that the
statements it has made are based on reasonable assumptions, they are based on
current information and beliefs and, accordingly, the Company can give no
assurance that its expectations will be achieved. In addition, these statements
are subject to factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from
those suggested by the forward-looking statements. These factors include, but
are not limited to, factors identified under the caption "Factors That May
Affect Future Results of Operations, Financial Condition or Business" in
"Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of
Operations" in Item 7. The Company disclaims any responsibility to update any
forward-looking statements.

ITEM 2.  PROPERTIES

     The Company's principal executive office is leased and is located in
Alpharetta, Georgia. The lease for that office expires in June 2014.

PHYSICIAN SERVICES

     Physician Services' principal office is leased and is located in the
Company's principal executive office. In addition to its principal office,
Physician Services operates 71 business offices throughout the United States.
One of the facilities is owned. All of the remaining facilities are leased with
various expiration dates through June 2011.

HOSPITAL SERVICES

     Hospital Services' principal office is leased and is located in the
Company's principal executive office. In addition to its principal office,
Hospital Services operates 8 offices in the United States and one in the United
Kingdom. These facilities are leased with various expiration dates through
November 2006.

ITEM 3.  LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

     The information required by this Item is included in Note 12 of Notes to
Financial Statements in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data on
page F-23.
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ITEM 4.  SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS
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     No matters were submitted to security holders for a vote during the fourth
quarter of 2004.

                      EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT

     The following table sets forth certain information regarding the executive
officers of the Company:

                                                                             YEAR FIRST
NAME                              AGE               POSITION               ELECTED OFFICER
----                              ---               --------               ---------------

Philip M. Pead..................  52    Chairman, President, Chief              1999
                                        Executive Officer and Director
                                        of the Company
Chris E. Perkins................  42    Executive Vice President and            2001
                                        Chief Financial Officer of the
                                        Company
Philip J. Jordan................  57    Senior Vice President of the            2003
                                        Company and the President of the
                                        Company's Hospital Services
                                        division
Paul J. Quiner..................  45    Senior Vice President, General          2001
                                        Counsel and Secretary of the
                                        Company
Patrick J. Leonard..............  39    President, Specialty Services           2004
                                        Operations, Physician Services
                                        division
David F. Mason..................  47    President, Academic and Multi-          2004
                                        Specialty Operations, Physician
                                        Services division

     Each of the above executive officers was elected by the Board of Directors
to hold office until the next annual election of officers and until his
successor is elected and qualified or until his earlier resignation or removal.

     Philip M. Pead has served as the Chairman, President and Chief Executive
Officer of the Company since May 2003. He was named President and Chief
Executive Officer in November 2000. He has also been a member of Per-Se's Board
of Directors since November 2000. From August 1999 to November 2000, Mr. Pead
served as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company.
Mr. Pead joined the Company in April 1997 as a senior executive in the hospital
software business and formed the Company's electronic transaction processing
business segment in 1999. He served as President of the hospital software
business from May 1997 until August 1999. From May 1996 to April 1997, Mr. Pead
was employed by Dun & Bradstreet Software as a senior executive, with
responsibility for international operations.

     Chris E. Perkins has served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial
Officer of the Company since February 2001. From April 2000 to February 2001,
Mr. Perkins served as Senior Vice President of Corporate Development. Prior to
joining Per-Se in April 2000, Mr. Perkins held various executive management
positions with AGCO Corporation. He was appointed as AGCO's Chief Financial
Officer in January 1996, after serving as Vice President of Finance and
Administration for the Europe, Africa and Middle East division, and in various
roles within corporate development. In July 1998, Mr. Perkins was named Vice
President of AGCO's parts division, a $500 million global business unit, for
which he was responsible for all operations. Mr. Perkins also spent seven years
in public accounting with Arthur Andersen LLP.
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     Philip J. Jordan has served as President of the Hospital Services division
since August 2003. In this position, Mr. Jordan is responsible for the entire
operations of the Hospital Services division. Prior to joining Per-Se in August
2003, Mr. Jordan led Kelvick Ltd., an investment and management consulting
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company that he founded. Previously, he was Chief Executive Officer of
SmartStream Technologies Ltd., a company specializing in "straight through
processing" solutions for the banking industry. Mr. Jordan also has held
positions at Geac Computers Ltd. overseeing its operations in Europe, Africa,
Middle East and Latin America. He also has held various leadership positions
with software and services companies that include Pilot Executive Software, TECS
Ltd., and Comshare Computers Ltd.

     Paul J. Quiner has served as Senior Vice President, General Counsel and
Secretary of the Company since May 2001. Prior to joining the Company, Mr.
Quiner was a private investor from January 2000 to May 2001. He served as Senior
Vice President, Mergers & Acquisitions of Coram Healthcare Corporation from July
1998 to December 1999. Prior to serving in that position, he had six years of
experience in Coram's legal department, including service from March 1995 to
July 1998 as Senior Vice President and General Counsel. Prior to joining Coram,
Mr. Quiner was a partner in the Atlanta/New York/ Washington, D.C. law firm of
Alston & Bird LLP, where he specialized in healthcare, medical malpractice
defense, media and general corporate litigation.

     Patrick J. Leonard has served as President, Specialty Services Operations
for the Physician Services division since March 2005. From April 2004 to March
2005, Mr. Leonard served as Senior Vice President, Specialty Services Operations
for the Physician Services division. In these positions, Mr. Leonard is
responsible for the entire operations of the Anesthesia, Emergency Medicine,
Pathology and Radiology specialty businesses. From June 2002 to April 2004, Mr.
Leonard served as the division's Senior Vice President, Radiology Operations,
with responsibility for the entire operations of the Radiology specialty. From
June 2000 to June 2002, Mr. Leonard was responsible for the division's Central
Radiology operation. Prior to June 2002, Mr. Leonard held various operations and
account management positions with Per-Se. Before joining Per-Se in 1994, Mr.
Leonard was employed by Rockwell International as a consultant and spent four
years in public accounting with Deloitte & Touche LLP.

     David F. Mason has served as President, Academic and Multi-Specialty
Operations for the Physician Services division since March 2005. From February
2004 to March 2005, Mr. Mason served as Senior Vice President, Academic and
Multi-Specialty Operations for the Physician Services division. In these
positions, Mr. Mason is responsible for the entire operations of the Academic
and Multi-Specialty Group specialty business. From October 2000 to February
2004, Mr. Mason served as Senior Vice President, Account Management for the
Physician Services division. In this position, Mr. Mason was responsible for
client retention and cross-specialty initiatives. Prior to joining Per-Se in
October 2000, Mr. Mason served as the Chief Executive Officer and Executive
Director of Optimum Physician Services, a privately-held physician management
company. Mr. Mason also held various practice management and administration
positions with the Georgetown University Hospital and Georgia's Northside
Hospital systems.
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                                    PART II
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ITEM 5.  MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

     The Company's Common Stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market under
the symbol "PSTI."

     The prices in the table below represent the high and low sales price for
the Common Stock as reported on Nasdaq for the periods presented. Such prices
are based on inter-dealer bid and asked prices without markup, markdown or
commissions and may not represent actual transactions.

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004                                   HIGH     LOW
----------------------------                                  ------   ------

First Quarter...............................................  $18.26   $10.68
Second Quarter..............................................   14.90     8.10
Third Quarter...............................................   15.10    11.47
Fourth Quarter..............................................   16.35    12.89

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2003                                   HIGH     LOW
----------------------------                                  ------   ------

First Quarter...............................................  $ 9.07   $ 5.75
Second Quarter..............................................   11.74     7.78
Third Quarter...............................................   16.58    10.65
Fourth Quarter..............................................   17.25    11.64

     The last reported sales price of the Common Stock as reported on Nasdaq on
March 7, 2005, was $16.06 per share. As of March 7, 2005, the Company's Common
Stock was held by 3,338 stockholders of record.

     Per-Se has never paid cash dividends on its Common Stock. The Credit
Agreement entered into on September 11, 2003, as amended, contains restrictions
on the Company's ability to pay dividends (see Note 10 of Notes to Consolidated
Financial Statements included in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary
Data for more information).

                      EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

     The following table gives information about Common Stock that may be issued
under all of the Company's existing compensation plans as of December 31, 2004.

                                                                                      NUMBER OF
                                                                                 SECURITIES REMAINING
                                                                                 AVAILABLE FOR FUTURE
                                     NUMBER OF SECURITIES    WEIGHTED-AVERAGE       ISSUANCE UNDER
                                      TO BE ISSUED UPON     EXERCISE PRICES OF   EQUITY COMPENSATION
                                         EXERCISE OF           OUTSTANDING         PLANS (EXCLUDING
                                     OUTSTANDING OPTIONS       OPTIONS AND       SECURITIES REFLECTED
PLAN CATEGORY                             AND RIGHTS              RIGHTS           IN FIRST COLUMN)
-------------                        --------------------   ------------------   --------------------

Equity Compensation Plans Approved
  by Stockholders..................         350,658(1)            $10.39                148,543
                                          3,841,311(2)            $ 8.54                376,132
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                                                n/a                  n/a                458,376(3)
Equity Compensation Plans Not
  Approved by Stockholders.........       2,316,524(4)            $ 9.83                423,436
                                             75,654(5)            $12.55                     --
                                          ---------               ------              ---------
     Total.........................       6,584,147               $ 9.16              1,406,487(6)
                                          =========               ======              =========

---------------

(1) Amended and Restated Per-Se Technologies, Inc. Non-Employee Director Stock
    Option Plan (the "Director Stock Option Plan"). The Director Stock Option
    Plan, which was approved by the
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    Company's stockholders on May 8, 2003, provides stock options for
    non-employees who serve on the Company's Board of Directors.

(2) Second Amended and Restated Per-Se Technologies, Inc. Stock Option Plan, as
    amended (the "Executive Stock Option Plan"). The Executive Stock Option
    Plan, which was approved by the Company's stockholders on May 4, 2000,
    provides options to purchase Common Stock to employees of the Company who
    are executive-level employees on the date of grant.

(3) Per-Se Technologies, Inc. Deferred Stock Unit Plan (the "Deferred Stock Unit
    Plan"). The Deferred Stock Unit Plan, which was approved by the Company's
    stockholders on May 2, 2002, is a deferred compensation plan under which
    directors and selected key employees may elect to defer compensation in the
    form of deferred stock units that are payable in shares of Common Stock at a
    future date. Pursuant to its terms, shares distributed under the Deferred
    Stock Unit Plan must be shares that were previously issued and reacquired by
    the Company, and are not original issue shares.

(4) Per-Se Technologies, Inc. Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan for Non-Executive
    Employees, as amended (the "Non-Executive Stock Option Plan"). The
    Non-Executive Stock Option Plan provides options to purchase Common Stock to
    employees of the Company who are not executive-level employees on the date
    of grant. Options granted under the Non-Executive Stock Option Plan
    generally vest over a three to five-year period, and expire 11 years after
    the date of grant.

(5) Per-Se Technologies, Inc. Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan for Employees of
    Acquired Companies, as amended (the "Acquired Companies Stock Option Plan").
    The Acquired Companies Stock Option Plan provides options to purchase Common
    Stock to employees of the Company who were immediately prior to an
    acquisition employed by the business that was the subject of such
    acquisition. Options granted under the Acquired Companies Stock Option Plan
    generally vest over a three to five-year period, and expire 11 years after
    the date of grant.

ITEM 6.  SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

     The following table sets forth selected consolidated financial information
for Per-Se for and as of each of the five fiscal years in the period ended
December 31, 2004.

                                                       YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
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                                       -------------------------------------------------------
                                         2004        2003       2002       2001         2000
                                       --------    --------   --------   --------     --------
                                                (IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PER SHARE DATA)

STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS DATA
Revenue..............................  $352,791    $335,169   $325,564   $305,822     $291,561
Operating income (loss)..............    28,934      36,508     29,888     10,957       (6,887)
Interest expense.....................     6,825      14,646     18,069     18,009       18,238
Interest income......................      (525)       (297)      (471)    (1,121)      (3,728)
Loss on extinguishment of debt.......     5,896       6,255         --         --           --
Income tax (benefit) expense.........   (28,101)(1)       27       800        343         (733)
Income (loss) from continuing
  operations.........................    44,839      15,877     11,490     (6,274)     (20,664)
Net income (loss)(2).................    48,158      11,989      8,989     (6,109)(3)  (48,202)(4)
Shares used in computing net income
  (loss) per common share -- basic...    30,843      30,594     30,061     29,915       29,852
Shares used in computing net income
  (loss) per common
  share -- diluted...................    33,082      32,661     31,966     29,915       29,852
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                                                       YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                       -------------------------------------------------------
                                         2004        2003       2002       2001         2000
                                       --------    --------   --------   --------     --------
                                                (IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PER SHARE DATA)

PER SHARE DATA
Income (loss) from continuing
  operations -- basic................  $   1.45    $   0.52   $   0.38   $  (0.21)    $  (0.69)
Net income (loss) per common share --
  basic..............................  $   1.56    $   0.39   $   0.30   $  (0.20)    $  (1.62)
Income (loss) from continuing
  operations -- diluted..............  $   1.36    $   0.49   $   0.36   $  (0.21)    $  (0.69)
Net income (loss) per common share --
  diluted............................  $   1.46    $   0.37   $   0.28   $  (0.20)    $  (1.62)

                                                           AS OF DECEMBER 31,
                                          ----------------------------------------------------
                                            2004       2003       2002       2001       2000
                                          --------   --------   --------   --------   --------
                                                             (IN THOUSANDS)

BALANCE SHEET DATA
Working capital.........................  $ 53,703   $ 20,313   $ 20,602   $ 22,519   $ 22,885
Intangible assets.......................    53,333     52,336     55,494     61,929     57,168
Total assets............................   202,691    172,084    210,586    203,220    214,128
Total debt..............................   125,625    121,875    175,020    175,091    175,000
Stockholders' equity (deficit)(2).......    12,975    (17,612)   (37,972)   (49,901)   (44,136)(4)

---------------
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(1) Reflects the release of $28.1 million of the valuation allowance against the
    Company's deferred tax asset resulting in an income tax benefit that was
    recorded in the fourth quarter of 2004.

(2) Reflects the results from discontinued operations of $3.3 million, $(3.9)
    million, $(2.5) million, $0.2 million and $10.1 million for 2004, 2003,
    2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively.

(3) Reflects expenses of $3.4 million related to a process improvement project.

(4) Reflects a $37.7 million cumulative effect of accounting change for the
    change in accounting for revenue pursuant to Staff Accounting Bulletin
    Number 101, Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements, and the
    corresponding increase in the Company's deferred tax valuation allowance.

                                        12

ITEM 7.  MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS
         OF OPERATIONS

     The following "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition
and Results of Operations" contains forward-looking statements about events that
have not yet occurred. All statements, trend analysis and other information
contained below relating to markets, products and trends in revenue, as well as
other statements including words such as "anticipates," "believes" or "expects"
and statements in the future tense are forward-looking statements. These
forward-looking statements are subject to business and economic risks, and
actual events or the Company's actual future results could differ materially
from those set forth in the forward-looking statements due to such risks and
uncertainties. The Company disclaims any responsibility to update any
forward-looking statement. Risks and uncertainties that may affect future
results and performance include, but are not limited to, those discussed under
the heading "Factors That May Affect Future Results of Operations, Financial
Condition or Business" at pages 30 to 33 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENTS IMPORTANT TO MANAGEMENT

     The Company's management is focused on profitable revenue growth. The
Company's business model is designed such that revenue is generally recurring in
nature and cash flow generation is relatively consistent. Management follows
certain key metrics in monitoring its performance. Such key metrics include, but
are not limited to:

     - net new business sold in the Physician Services division (defined by the
       Company as the annualized revenue value of new contracts signed in a
       period, less the annualized revenue value of terminated business in that
       same period);

     - net backlog in the Physician Services division (defined by the Company as
       the annualized revenue related to new contracts signed with the business
       still to be implemented, less the annualized revenue related to existing
       contracts where discontinuance notification has been received);

     - transaction volume in the Hospital Services division;

     - new business sold in the Hospital Services division;

     - sales pipelines and sales personnel productivity in both divisions;

     - EBITDA (a non-Generally Accepted Accounting Principle ("GAAP") measure
       defined as earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and
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       amortization) and operating margins in both divisions;

     - days in accounts receivable in both divisions;

     - cash flow generated from operations; and

     - free cash flow (a non-GAAP measure defined as net cash provided by
       continuing operations less investments in capitalized software
       development costs and capital expenditures and represents cash flow
       available for activities unrelated to operations, such as debt
       reduction).

     The financial health of the Company is also dependent upon its capital
structure. Management tracks its debt-to-EBITDA ratio and interest expense
coverage ratio in monitoring the appropriateness of its capital structure.

RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

     On December 16, 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB")
issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 123 (revised
2004), Share-Based Payment ("SFAS No. 123(R)"), which is a revision of SFAS No.
123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation ("SFAS No. 123"). SFAS No. 123(R)
supersedes Accounting Principles Board ("APB") Opinion No. 25, Accounting for
Stock Issued to Employees ("APB No. 25"), and amends SFAS No. 95, Statement of
Cash Flows. Statement 123(R) requires all share-based payments to employees,
including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized in the income
statement based on their fair values.
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     SFAS 123(R) must be adopted no later than July 1, 2005. The Company expects
to adopt SFAS No. 123(R) on July 1, 2005. When the Company adopts SFAS No.
123(R), it may elect the modified prospective method or the modified
retrospective method. The Company has not yet determined which method it will
elect upon adoption.

     The Company currently accounts for share-based payments to employees using
APB Opinion No. 25 and the intrinsic value method and, as a result, generally
recognizes no compensation cost for employee stock options. Accordingly, the
adoption of SFAS No. 123(R)'s fair value method could have a significant impact
on the Company's results of operations, although it will have no impact on the
Company's overall cash flow or financial position. The impact of adoption of
SFAS No. 123(R) cannot be predicted at this time because it will depend on
levels of share-based payments granted in the future. Had the Company adopted
SFAS No. 123(R) in prior periods, the impact of that standard would have
approximated the impact of SFAS No. 123 as described in Note 1 of Notes to
Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 8. Financial Statements and
Supplementary Data.

     In September 2004, the FASB Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") reached a
tentative conclusion on Issue Number 04-08, The Effect of Contingently
Convertible Debt on Diluted Earnings per Share ("EITF No. 04-08"). The EITF
concluded that contingently convertible debt instruments should be included in
diluted earnings per share computations regardless of whether the market price
trigger has been met. The effective date is for periods ending after December
15, 2004. In November 2004, the Company exercised its irrevocable option to pay
the principal of its contingently convertible debt, its 3.25% Convertible
Subordinated Debentures due 2024, in cash and therefore, EITF No. 04-08 did not
have any effect on the Company's Consolidated Statements of Income.

OVERVIEW OF CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES
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     The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting
principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make
estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and
liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of
the financial statements as well as the reported amounts of revenues and
expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those
estimates.

     Critical accounting policies are those accounting policies that management
believes are both most important to the portrayal of the Company's financial
condition and results, and/or they require management's most difficult,
subjective and/or complex judgments, often as a result of the need to make
estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain.

REVENUE RECOGNITION

     The Company's revenue is derived from services and products delivered to
the healthcare industry through its two operating divisions:

          Physician Services provides Connective Healthcare solutions that
     manage the revenue cycle for physician groups. The division provides
     outsourced revenue cycle management services that are targeted at
     hospital-affiliated and academic physician practices. Fees for these
     services are primarily based on a percentage of net collections on the
     Company's clients' accounts receivable. The division recognizes revenue and
     bills its customers when the customers receive payment on those accounts
     receivable. Contracts are typically multi-year in length and require no
     payment from the customer upon contract signing. Since this is an
     outsourced service delivered on the Company's proprietary technology, there
     are no license or maintenance fees to be paid by the physician group
     customers. The division also recognized approximately 4%, 5% and 5% of its
     revenue (or 3%, 3% and 4% of total Company revenue), on a monthly service
     fee and per-transaction basis from the physician practice management
     ("PPM") product line, for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002,
     respectively. An unbilled receivable is recorded when revenue is earned,
     but the customer has not been invoiced due to the terms of the contract.
     The Physician Services division does not rely, to any
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     material extent, on estimates in the recognition of revenue. Revenue is
     recognized in accordance with Staff Accounting Bulletin ("SAB") No. 104,
     Revenue Recognition ("SAB No. 104").

          Hospital Services provides Connective Healthcare solutions that
     improve revenue cycle and resource management for hospitals.

          Revenue cycle management solutions primarily include services that
     allow a hospital's CBO to more effectively manage its cash flow. These
     services include electronic and paper transactions, such as claims
     processing, which can be delivered via the Web or through dedicated
     electronic data interfaces and high-speed print and mail services. Revenue
     related to these transactions is billed and recognized when the services
     are performed on a per-transaction basis. Contracts are typically multi-
     year in length. The division also recognizes revenue related to direct and
     indirect payments it receives from payers for the electronic transmission
     of transactions to the payers. The division recognizes revenue on these
     transactions at the time the electronic transactions are sent. Revenue is
     recognized on these transactions in accordance with SAB No. 104.
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          Resource management solutions include staff and patient scheduling
     software that enable hospitals to efficiently manage their resources, such
     as personnel and the operating room, to reduce costs and improve their
     bottom-line. The resource management software is sold as a one-time license
     fee plus implementation services and an annual maintenance fee. Contracts
     are typically structured to require a portion of the license fee and
     implementation services to be paid periodically throughout the installation
     process, including a portion due upon signing. For software contracts that
     require the division to make significant production, modification or
     customization changes, the division recognizes revenue for the license fee
     and implementation services using the percentage-of-completion method over
     the implementation period.

          The division relies on estimates of work to be completed to determine
     the amount of revenue to be recognized on each contract. Because estimates
     of the extent of completion that differ from actual results could affect
     revenue, the division periodically reviews the estimated hours or days to
     complete major projects and compares these estimates to budgeted hours or
     days to support the revenue recognized on that project. Approximately 8%,
     9% and 9% of the division's revenue (or 2%, 2% and 2% of total Company
     revenue) was determined using percentage-of-completion accounting for the
     years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively.

          When the division receives payment prior to shipment or fulfillment of
     its significant obligations, the Company records such payments as deferred
     revenue and recognizes them as revenue upon shipment or fulfillment of
     significant vendor obligations. An unbilled receivable is recorded when the
     division recognizes revenue on the percentage-of-completion basis prior to
     achieving a contracted billing milestone. Additionally, an unbilled
     receivable is recorded when revenue is earned, but the customer has not
     been invoiced due to the terms of the contract. For minor add-on software
     license sales where no significant customization remains outstanding, the
     fee is fixed, an agreement exists and collectibility is probable, the
     division recognizes revenue upon shipment. For software maintenance
     payments received in advance, the division defers and recognizes as revenue
     these payments ratably over the term of the maintenance agreement, which is
     typically one year. Revenue recognized on the percentage-of-completion
     basis is done so in accordance with AICPA Statement of Position ("SOP")
     81-1, Accounting for Performance of Construction Type and Certain
     Production Type Contracts. Revenue recognized upon software shipment is
     done so in accordance with Statement of Position 97-2, Software Revenue
     Recognition ("SOP 97-2").

          For arrangements that include one or more elements, or
     multiple-element arrangements, to be delivered at a future date, revenue is
     recognized in accordance with SOP 97-2 as amended by SOP 98-9, Modification
     of SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, with Respect to Certain
     Transactions. SOP 97-2, as amended, requires the Company to allocate
     revenue to each element in a multiple-element arrangement based on the
     element's respective vendor-specific objective evidence, or VSOE, of fair
     value. Where VSOE does not exist for all delivered elements (typically
     software license fees) revenue from multiple-element arrangements is
     recognized using the residual method. Under the
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     residual method, if VSOE of the fair value of the undelivered elements
     exists, the Company defers revenue recognition of the fair value of the
     undelivered elements. The remaining portion of the arrangement fee is then
     recognized either by using the percentage-of-completion method if
     significant production, modification or customization is required or upon
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     delivery, assuming all other conditions for revenue recognition have been
     satisfied. VSOE of fair value of maintenance services is based upon the
     amount charged for maintenance when purchased separately, which is the
     renewal rate. Maintenance services are typically stated separately in an
     arrangement. VSOE of fair value of professional services (i.e.
     implementation and consulting services not essential to the functionality
     of the software) is based upon the price charged when professional services
     are sold separately and is based on an hourly rate for professional
     services.

AMORTIZATION AND VALUATION OF INTANGIBLES

     Amortization of intangible assets includes the amortization of client
lists, developed technology and software development costs. The Company relies
on estimates of the useful lives and net realizable value, as appropriate, of
these assets on which to base its amortization. The Company bases these
estimates on historical experiences, market conditions, expected future revenues
and maintenance costs and the products or services provided. The Company
periodically evaluates whether to revise estimates of the remaining useful lives
of the intangible. Additionally the Company evaluates whether any changes would
render its intangibles impaired or indicate that an asset has a different useful
life. Conditions that may indicate an impairment include an economic downturn or
change in future operations. In the event such a condition exists, the Company
performs an assessment using a variety of methodologies, including cash flow
analysis, estimates of sales proceeds and independent appraisals. Where
applicable, the estimate uses an appropriate interest rate based on appropriate
discount rates.

          Goodwill -- Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of businesses
     acquired and the value of their workforce in the Physician Services
     division in 1995 and the Hospital Services division from 1995 to 2001, over
     the fair market value of their identifiable net assets. As a result of the
     Company's reorganization in July 2003, the Company transferred the
     estimated fair value of the goodwill associated with the PPM assets to the
     Physician Services division from the Hospital Services division. In
     accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets ("SFAS
     No. 142"), the Company no longer amortizes goodwill but reviews it annually
     for impairment.

          Trademarks -- Trademarks represent the value of the trademarks
     acquired in the Hospital Services division from 2000 to 2001. The Company
     expects the trademarks to contribute to cash flows indefinitely and
     therefore deems the trademarks to have indefinite useful lives. In
     accordance with SFAS No. 142, the Company no longer amortizes trademarks
     but reviews them annually for impairment.

          SFAS No. 142 requires companies with goodwill and indefinite lived
     intangible assets to complete a periodic review and impairment test of its
     goodwill and indefinite lived intangible assets. The Company performed its
     periodic review of its goodwill and other indefinite lived intangible
     assets for impairment as of December 31, 2004, and did not identify an
     asset impairment as a result of the review. The Company's periodic review
     of its goodwill and other indefinite lived intangible assets were based
     upon a discounted future cash flow analysis that included revenue and cost
     estimates, market growth rates and appropriate discount rates. The Company
     will continue to test its goodwill and other indefinite lived intangible
     assets annually for impairment as of December 31.

          Client Lists -- Client lists represent the value of clients acquired
     in the Physician Services division from 1992 to 1996 and the Hospital
     Services division from 1995 to 2004. The Company amortizes client lists
     using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives, which
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     range from five to ten years.

          Developed Technology -- Developed technology represents the value of
     the systems acquired in the Hospital Services division from 2000 to 2001.
     The Company amortizes these intangible assets using the straight-line
     method over their estimated useful lives of five years.
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          Software Development Costs -- Software development includes costs
     incurred in the development or the enhancement of software in the Physician
     Services and Hospital Services divisions for resale or internal use.

          Software development costs related to external use software are
     capitalized upon the establishment of technological feasibility for each
     product and capitalization ceases when the product or process is available
     for general release to customers. Technological feasibility is established
     when all planning, designing, coding and testing activities required to
     meet a product's design specifications are complete. The Company amortizes
     external use software development costs over the greater of the ratio that
     current revenues bear to total and anticipated future revenues for the
     applicable product or straight-line method over the estimated economic
     lives of the assets, which are generally three to five years. The Company
     monitors the net realizable value of all capitalized external use software
     development costs to ensure that it can recover the investment through
     margins from future sales.

          Software development costs related to internal use software are
     capitalized after the preliminary project stage is complete, when
     management with the relevant authority authorizes and commits to the
     funding of the software project, when it is probable that the project will
     be completed, and the software will be used to perform the function
     intended. Capitalization ceases no later than the point at which the
     project is substantially complete and ready for its intended use. The
     Company expenses software development costs related to internal use
     software as incurred during the planning and post-implementation phases of
     development. Internal-use software is amortized on a straight-line basis
     over its estimated useful life, generally five years.

GUARANTEES

     In November 2002, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 45, Guarantor's
Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect
Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others ("FIN No. 45"). FIN No. 45 requires that a
guarantor recognize, at the inception of a guarantee, a liability for the fair
value of the obligation undertaken by issuing the guarantee. FIN No. 45 also
requires additional disclosures to be made by a guarantor in its interim and
annual financial statements about its obligations under certain guarantees it
has issued. FIN No. 45 does not have a material effect on the Company's
consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2004. Certain
of the Company's sales agreements contain infringement indemnity provisions that
are covered by FIN No. 45. Under these sales agreements, the Company agrees to
defend and indemnify a customer in connection with infringement claims made by
third parties with respect to the customer's authorized use of the Company's
products and services. The indemnity obligations contained in sales agreements
generally have no specified expiration date and generally limit the award to the
amount of fees paid. The Company has not previously incurred costs to settle
claims or pay awards under these indemnification obligations. Also, the Company
maintains membership in a group captive insurance company for its workers
compensation insurance. The member companies agree to jointly insure the group's
liability risks up to a certain threshold. As a member, the Company guarantees
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to pay an assessment, if an assessment becomes due, as a result of insured
losses by its members. This guarantee will never exceed a percentage of the
Company's loss funds (an amount that is based on the Company's insured five-year
loss history). Based on the Company's historical experience, the Company does
not anticipate such an assessment, however, the Company has issued letters of
credit to the group captive insurance company. At December 31, 2004 and 2003,
the Company had outstanding letters of credit to the group captive insurance
company amounting to approximately $1.5 million and $0.9 million, respectively.
As a result, the Company's estimated fair value of the infringement indemnity
provision obligations and the captive insurance guarantee is nominal.

LLOYD'S RECEIVABLE

     On May 10, 2004, the Company reached a settlement with its former insurance
carrier, certain underwriters at Lloyd's of London (collectively "Lloyd's"). The
Company was in litigation with Lloyd's after its attempt in May 2002 to rescind
certain errors and omissions ("E&O") policies and directors and officers and
company reimbursement ("D&O") policies that it had issued to the Company from
the period
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December 31, 1998, to June 30, 2002. On July 7, 2004, pursuant to the
settlement, as amended, Lloyd's paid the Company $16.2 million in cash. As of
the payment date, the Company had an approximately $14.7 million receivable from
Lloyd's and recognized a gain of approximately $1.5 million on the settlement in
the year ended December 31, 2004.

OTHER

     Additionally, the Company does not have:

     -- Material exposure to foreign exchange fluctuations

     -- Any derivative financial instruments

     -- Any material off-balance sheet arrangements other than its operating
        leases disclosed in Notes 10 and 11 of Notes to Financial Statements in
        Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data and certain vendor
        financing arrangements in the ordinary course of business or

     -- Any material related party transactions

GENERAL OVERVIEW

     Management believes the key elements for assessing the Company's
performance are the ability to generate stable and improving operating profit
margins on existing business, and to generate similar or better operating profit
margins on new business. An additional element is the ability to generate
positive cash flow from continuing operations. In assessing the Company's
performance, adjustments are made for items the Company considers to be
atypical, such as those noted below, to help ensure the analysis is performed on
a consistent, comparable basis from period to period.

     The Company's business is focused on the U.S. healthcare industry,
specifically on the administrative functions of healthcare providers. The
healthcare industry is generally not impacted by wider trends in the U.S.
economy. The Company's revenue may be impacted by payer reimbursement rates for
physicians, but typically the mix of rate increases or decreases for the
different physician specialties the Company supports results in a typically
nominal impact on Physician Services division as well as consolidated results,
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as was the case during 2004. The Hospital Services division may be impacted by
the overall hospital-spending environment, but as revenue for the division's
services and products are generated by either transaction-based fees or
supported by the maintenance fees from its substantial installed base, versus
software license and implementation fees, division or consolidated results are
not typically materially impacted. During 2004, the healthcare industry
continued to work towards compliance with the HIPAA standards for electronic
transactions. The Company incurred expenses during 2003 and 2004 as it worked
towards compliance but these expenses did not materially impact operating
income. The Hospital Services division did experience a reduction in the sales
of certain revenue cycle management products as hospitals worked towards
compliance and delayed purchases. However, sales of the remainder of the
division's products compensated for this slow down, resulting in revenue growth
and operating margins that were in line with management's expectations.

     Consolidated revenue for the year ended December 31, 2004, increased as
compared to the same period of 2003, but consolidated operating expenses
increased at a higher rate, resulting in a decline in consolidated operating
margin from 10.9% in 2003 to 8.2% in 2004. However, there were several atypical
items that contributed to the increased operating expenses in 2004. In
particular, the Company incurred expenses of approximately $6.3 million in 2004
related to the additional procedures as part of the year-end 2003 audit. The
Company also incurred approximately $1.9 million of expenses related to the
initiative to comply with the requirements of Section 404(a) of the
Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which were not in the 2003 results, as well as approximately
$1.0 million in expenses associated with the relocation of the Company's
corporate office in July 2004. All three of these items were classified in the
Corporate segment. Consolidated operating margins were also negatively impacted
by the deferral and delay of revenue in the Physician Services division.
Specifically, the division deferred approximately $0.8 million in revenue
related to a large contract for which the division has performance targets as
well as the delay of approximately
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$1.5 million in revenue related to a technical problem in transmitting
electronic claims to payers. The $0.8 million in revenue was deferred in 2004,
and all expenses related to the contract were recorded during 2004. The $1.5
million in revenue was delayed during the fourth quarter, and is expected to be
recognized during the first quarter of 2005. All expenses related to generating
the claims were recorded in the fourth quarter. Partially offsetting these
negative items was a gain of $1.5 million that the Company recognized in the
third quarter of 2004 in conjunction with a settlement with its former insurance
underwriters, Lloyd's of London, which was recorded in the Corporate segment.

     The Company has improved its capital structure over the past two years,
evidenced by decreased interest expense. Interest expense decreased
approximately $3.4 million, or 19%, from 2002 to 2003 due to a debt refinancing
undertaken in September 2003, which lowered the Company's interest rate from a
fixed 9.50% to a LIBOR plus 4.25% rate (approximately 5.39% at the time of the
refinancing). Interest expense for 2004 decreased approximately $7.8 million, or
53%, compared to 2003, also due to a reduction in the Company's effective
interest rate. This reduction resulted from the debt refinancing undertaken in
September 2003 combined with another refinancing in June 2004, which further
lowered the Company's interest rate to a fixed 3.25%. The Company incurred
expenses of approximately $6.3 million related to the September 2003 refinancing
and approximately $5.9 million related to the June 2004 refinancing. The Company
believes these refinancings, which improved its borrowing rate, earnings and
cash flow generation, were important steps in effectively managing its capital
structure.
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     In addition, the business continues to generate positive cash flow from
continuing operations, with an increase of approximately 72% in 2004 as compared
to 2003. This increase included the atypical cash flow items of $16.2 million
cash received on the Lloyd's of London settlement and the $6.3 million cash
spent on the additional procedures. Cash flow from continuing operations was
$28.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2003, which was an increase of 23%
over the Company's performance in 2002.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

     This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the
consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes.

  YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004 AND 2003

     Revenue.  Revenue classified by the Company's reportable segments
("divisions") is as follows:

                                                              YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                              -----------------------
                                                                 2004         2003
                                                              ----------   ----------
                                                                  (IN THOUSANDS)

Physician Services..........................................   $260,473     $251,251
Hospital Services...........................................    105,923       97,240
Eliminations................................................    (13,605)     (13,322)
                                                               --------     --------
                                                               $352,791     $335,169
                                                               ========     ========

     Revenue for the Physician Services division increased approximately 4% in
2004 compared to 2003. The revenue increase is due to the implementation of net
new business sold during the first six months of 2004 as well as prior periods.
Net new business sold includes the annualized revenue value of new contracts
signed in a period, less the annualized revenue value of terminated business in
that same period. Pricing for the division's services during 2004 was consistent
with the prior year.

     For the year ended December 31, 2004, the Company deferred approximately
$0.8 million in revenue related to a large contract signed in 2004. The revenue
deferral was required because the interim measurement periods specified in the
contract do not coincide with the Company's quarterly reporting periods. As a
result, a portion of the fees the Company received under this contract were
subject to an interim performance target for a fiscal quarter ending after
December 31, 2004, and consequently, were not considered fixed and determinable
for revenue recognition purposes at the end of the year. All expenses
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incurred by the Company related to the contract for the year ended December 31,
2004, were recorded during the year.

     During December 2004, the Company experienced a technical problem in its
physician claims clearinghouse that resulted in a delay in transmitting
electronic claims to payers for its Physician Services division. The technical
problem has been resolved. However, the delay in transmitting claims adversely
impacted the timing of reimbursement from payers, and reduced revenue recognized
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by the Physician Services division during the quarter ended December 31, 2004,
by approximately $1.5 million. The Company expects to recognize this revenue
during the first quarter of 2005.

     The division had a positive net backlog of approximately $5 million as of
December 31, 2004, compared to a negative net backlog of approximately $2
million at December 31, 2003. The Company focuses on maintaining a positive net
backlog and believes it is a useful indicator of future revenue growth.

     Revenue for the Hospital Services division increased approximately 9% in
2004 compared to 2003. Pricing for the division's products and services in 2004
was consistent with the prior year. Revenue growth in the division was
positively impacted by an increase in resource management revenue of
approximately 8%, which was equally attributable to the implementation of new
business sold as well as previously unbilled maintenance for certain resource
management software customers for which revenue was recognized upon receipt of
payment. Revenue growth was also positively impacted by an increase in revenue
cycle management revenue of approximately 9%. This growth is evidenced by the
medical transaction volume increase of approximately 14% for the period over
2003. The increase in revenue for revenue cycle management services and the
medical transaction volume increase primarily resulted from new business sold
during the second quarter of 2004. Transaction volume growth and revenue growth
can differ due to the mix of services and products sold by the division. The
Company believes transaction volume is a useful indicator of future revenue
growth as business is implemented into the division's recurring revenue model.

     The Hospital Services division revenue includes intersegment revenue for
services provided to the Physician Services division, which is shown as
Eliminations to reconcile to total consolidated revenue.

     Segment Operating Income.  Segment operating income is revenue less cost of
services, selling, general and administrative expenses and other expenses.
Segment operating income, classified by the Company's divisions, is as follows:

                                                              YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                              -----------------------
                                                                 2004         2003
                                                              ----------   ----------
                                                                  (IN THOUSANDS)

Physician Services..........................................   $ 27,566     $ 29,356
Hospital Services...........................................     23,323       22,569
Corporate...................................................    (21,955)     (15,417)
                                                               --------     --------
                                                               $ 28,934     $ 36,508
                                                               ========     ========

     Physicians Services' segment operating income decreased 6% in 2004 over
2003, resulting in an operating margin of approximately 10.6% versus
approximately 11.7% in the prior year. Margins for the current year period were
negatively impacted by costs associated with the implementation of approximately
$16 million of net new business sold during the first nine months of 2004,
compared to net new business sold of $5 million in the first nine months of
2003. Because the division recognizes revenue on a percentage of cash
collections, costs are typically incurred in the first three months of
implementing a contract before revenue is recognized. The operating margin for
the current year was negatively impacted by the deferral of approximately $0.8
million of revenue, as well as the delay of approximately $1.5 million of
revenue, as previously mentioned, as all related expenses were recorded during
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2004.

     Hospital Services' segment operating income increased approximately 3% in
2004 over 2003, and operating margins were approximately 22.0% versus
approximately 23.2% in the prior year. The operating margin decline can be
attributed to a large print and mail customer contract, signed in the second
quarter
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of 2004, which was profitable for 2004 but below the normal profitability level
for print and mail contracts, which negatively impacted margins by approximately
1.4% in 2004. As part of the transaction in signing the customer, the Company
acquired substantially all of the production assets and personnel of the
customer's hospital and physician patient statement and paper claims print and
mail business. The division will consolidate this operation into its existing
print and mail facility located in Lawrenceville, Georgia during the first half
of 2005, which is expected to improve margins for this contract. The operating
margin decline was partially offset by unbilled maintenance revenue for certain
resource management software customers that was recognized upon receipt of
payment, which positively impacted margins by 1.2% in 2004.

     The Company's corporate overhead expenses, which include certain executive
and administrative functions, increased approximately $6.5 million, or
approximately 42% in 2004 over 2003. Corporate overhead expenses included
approximately $6.3 million of expenses related to the additional procedures
performed in 2004, approximately $1.9 million of professional services expense
related to the Company's initiative to comply with the requirements of Section
404(a) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, a gain of approximately $1.5 million on the
settlement with Lloyd's of London, a decrease in insurance expense of
approximately $1.4 million, and an expense of approximately $1.0 million related
to the relocation of the Company's principal executive office (refer to Note 2
of Notes to Financial Statements in Item 8. Financial Statements and
Supplementary Data on pages F-14 to F-15 for more information).

     Interest.  Interest expense was approximately $6.8 million for the twelve
months ended December 31, 2004, as compared to approximately $14.6 million for
the same period in 2003.

     In 2003, the Company permanently retired $50 million of its
then-outstanding debt of $175 million. The Company refinanced the remaining
balance of $125 million at substantially lower interest rates. Subsequently, in
June 2004, the Company refinanced its debt and further reduced its interest rate
by issuing $125 million aggregate principal amount of 3.25% Convertible
Subordinated Debentures due 2024. These actions resulted in the reduction of
interest expense of approximately $7.8 million in 2004 as compared to 2003
(refer to Note 10 of Notes to Financial Statements in Item 8. Financial
Statements and Supplementary Data on pages F-20 to F-22 for more information).

     Loss on Extinguishment of Debt.  During the year ended December 31, 2004,
in connection with the retirement of the Company's then-outstanding $118.8
million under the Term Loan B, the Company wrote off approximately $3.5 million
of deferred debt issuance costs associated with the Term Loan B. Additionally,
the Company incurred a prepayment penalty of approximately $2.4 million due to
the early retirement of the Term Loan B.

     During the year ended December 31, 2003, the Company incurred a write-off
of approximately $1.6 million of deferred debt issuance costs associated with
the original issuance of the Notes related to their retirement. In addition, the
Company incurred expenses associated with the retirement of the Notes of
approximately $4.7 million.
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     Other Expenses.  As a result of allegations of improprieties made during
2003 and 2004, the Company's external auditors advised the Company and the Audit
Committee of the Board of Directors that additional procedures should be
performed related to the allegations. These additional procedures were required
due to Statement of Auditing Standards No. 99, Consideration of Fraud in a
Financial Statement Audit, ("SAS No. 99"), which became effective for periods
beginning on or after December 15, 2002. Due to the volume and, in some cases,
vague nature of many of the allegations, the scope of the additional procedures
was broad and extensive.

     The Company recorded costs related to the additional procedures totaling
approximately $6.3 million during the twelve months ended December 31, 2004, and
included these costs in other expenses in the Company's Consolidated Statements
of Income. In segment reporting, these costs are classified in the Corporate
segment.

     On May 10, 2004, the Company reached a settlement with the Company's former
insurance carrier, Certain Underwriters at Lloyd's of London (collectively
"Lloyd's"). On July 7, 2004, pursuant to the
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settlement, as amended, Lloyd's paid the Company $16.2 million in cash. As of
the payment date, the Company had an approximately $14.7 million receivable from
Lloyd's and recognized a gain of approximately $1.5 million on the settlement in
the twelve months ended December 31, 2004. The gain has been reflected in the
Company's Corporate segment. In the Consolidated Statement of Income, the gain
is included in other expenses.

     On July 30, 2004, the Company relocated its principal executive office to
Alpharetta, Georgia. The Company entered into a noncancelable, operating lease
for that office space in February 2004 which will expire in June 2014. While the
new landlord assumed the payments for the lease of the Company's former
corporate office, the Company recorded an expense of approximately $1.0 million
upon its exit of the former office facility. The expense has been reflected in
the Company's Corporate segment. In the Consolidated Statement of Income, the
expense is included in other expenses.

     During the year ended December 31, 2003, the Hospital Services and
Corporate divisions incurred approximately $0.5 million and $0.3 million,
respectively, of restructuring expenses related to the July 2003 realignment of
the Company into the Physician Services and Hospital Services divisions
following the Patient1 divestiture.

     Income Taxes.  Income tax (benefit) expense, which is related to federal,
state, local and foreign income taxes, was a benefit of approximately ($28.1)
million and an expense of $27,000 during the years ended December 31, 2004, and
2003, respectively. The 2003 income tax expense was offset by a benefit for a
federal income tax refund of approximately $0.8 million related to the gain on
the sale of Healthcare Recoveries, Inc. ("HRI"), resulting in a net tax expense
of $27,000.

     As of December 31, 2004, and 2003, the Company reassessed the
recoverability of its deferred tax asset. Based on its analysis, the Company
determined a full valuation allowance against the deferred tax asset of $167.3
million was required as of December 31, 2003, and a partial valuation allowance
of $137.4 million was required as of December 31, 2004. Realization of the net
deferred tax asset is dependent upon the Company generating sufficient taxable
income prior to the expiration of the federal and state net operating loss
carryforwards. The Company determined during 2004 that it was more likely than
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not that a portion of the deferred tax asset would be realized during the
foreseeable future; therefore, the valuation allowance was adjusted accordingly.
The Company recognized a non-cash tax benefit of approximately $28.1 million
during 2004 as a result of the valuation allowance adjustment. At December 31,
2004, the Company had federal net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs") for
income tax purposes of approximately $393.7 million. The NOLs will expire at
various dates between 2005 and 2024 (refer to Note 16 of Notes to Financial
Statements in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data on pages F-28
to F-29 for more information regarding NOL expiration dates and respective
amounts).

     Discontinued Operations.  In June 2003, the Company announced that it
agreed to sell its Patient1 clinical product line ("Patient1") to Misys
Healthcare Systems, a division of Misys plc ("Misys") for $30 million in cash.
Patient1 was the Company's only clinical product line and its sale allowed the
Company to better focus on improving reimbursement and administrative
efficiencies for physician practices and hospitals. The sale was completed on
July 28, 2003. The Company recognized a gain on the sale of Patient1 of
approximately $10.4 million, subject to closing adjustments, in 2003. Net
proceeds on the sale of Patient1 were approximately $27.9 million, subject to
closing adjustments. The Company entered into binding arbitration with Misys
regarding the final closing adjustments and on May 21, 2004, the arbitrator
awarded the Company approximately $4.3 million. On June 1, 2004, the Company
received payment of approximately $4.5 million, which included interest of
approximately $0.2 million.

     In September 2003, the Company initiated a process to sell its Business1
patient accounting product line ("Business1"). As with the sale of Patient1, the
discontinuance of Business1 allowed the Company to focus resources on solutions
that provide meaningful, strategic returns for the Company, its customers and
its shareholders. Pursuant to SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or
Disposal of Long-Lived Assets ("SFAS No. 144"), the Company wrote down the net
assets of Business1 to fair market value less costs to sell and incurred an $8.5
million expense. On February 2, 2004, the Company announced the sale
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of Business1, effective January 31, 2004, to a privately held company for $0.6
million, which will be received in three payments through June 2006. No cash
consideration was received at closing or through December 31, 2004.

     Pursuant to SFAS No. 144, the consolidated financial statements of the
Company have been presented to reflect Patient1 and Business1 as discontinued
operations for all periods presented. Summarized operating results for the
discontinued operations are as follows:

                                                  YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                              ----------------------------------------------------------------
                                          2004                             2003
                              ----------------------------   ---------------------------------
                              PATIENT1   BUSINESS1   TOTAL   PATIENT1(1)   BUSINESS1    TOTAL
                              --------   ---------   -----   -----------   ---------   -------
                                                       (IN THOUSANDS)

Revenue.....................    $ --       $ 106     $ 106     $15,247      $   474    $15,721
                                ====       =====     =====     =======      =======    =======
Loss from discontinued
  operations before income
  taxes.....................    $(18)      $(303)    $(321)    $(1,270)     $(3,589)   $(4,859)

Edgar Filing: PER SE TECHNOLOGIES INC - Form 10-K

28



Income tax expense..........      --          --        --          46           --         46
                                ----       -----     -----     -------      -------    -------
Loss from discontinued
  operations, net of tax....    $(18)      $(303)    $(321)    $(1,316)     $(3,589)   $(4,905)
                                ====       =====     =====     =======      =======    =======

---------------

(1) Patient1 financial information includes activity through the sale date of
    July 28, 2003.

     On November 30, 1998, the Company completed the sale of its MSC business
segment. In 1999, the Company completed the sale of both divisions of its Impact
business segment. Pursuant to APB No. 30, Reporting the Results of
Operations -- Reporting the Effects of Disposal of a Segment of a Business, and
Extraordinary, Unusual and Infrequently Occurring Events and Transactions, the
consolidated financial statements of the Company have been presented to reflect
the activity associated with MSC and Impact as discontinued operations for all
periods presented.

     For the year ended December 31, 2002, the Company expensed $0.7 million
through discontinued operations to reflect an agreement resolving an
indemnification claim by NCO Group, Inc. ("NCO"), the buyer of the Company's MSC
division. When NCO bought MSC, the Company agreed to indemnify NCO for limited
periods of time in the event NCO incurred certain damages related to MSC. NCO
incurred such damages in connection with an alleged environmental liability of
MSC, and the Company agreed to reimburse NCO for a portion of those damages, in
satisfaction of the Company's indemnification obligation. The Company paid NCO
$0.3 million, including interest of approximately $0.1 million, on September 16,
2002, and 2004. The Company intends to pay the remaining balance of $0.2
million, plus interest at the then-current prime rate, to NCO, in the third
quarter of 2005.

     The limited periods of time for which the Company agreed to indemnify NCO
for most types of claims related to MSC have passed without the assertion by NCO
of any other significant claims. These limitations do not apply to a small
number of other types of potential claims to which statutory limitations apply,
such as those involving title to shares, taxes and billing and coding under
Medicare and Medicaid; however, management believes that such other types of
claims are unlikely to occur.

     During the years ended December 31, 2004, and 2003, the Company incurred
expenses of approximately $14,000 and $0.9 million, respectively, which were
primarily legal costs associated with MSC and Impact. These expenses were
recognized through (loss) income from discontinued operations in the Company's
Consolidated Statements of Income.
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  YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2003 AND 2002

     Revenue.  Revenue classified by the Company's reportable segments
("divisions") is as follows:

                                                              YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                                                              -----------------------
                                                                 2003         2002
                                                              ----------   ----------
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                                                                  (IN THOUSANDS)

Physician Services..........................................   $251,251     $245,383
Hospital Services...........................................     97,240       92,854
Eliminations................................................    (13,322)     (12,673)
                                                               --------     --------
                                                               $335,169     $325,564
                                                               ========     ========

     Revenue for the Physician Services division increased approximately 2% in
2003 compared to 2002. Pricing for the division's services was stable compared
to the prior year. Revenue growth can be attributed to the implementation of net
new business sold of approximately $6 million in the first six months of 2003 as
well as net new business sold in prior periods. Net new business is defined as
the annualized revenue value of new contracts signed in a period, less the
annualized revenue value of terminated business in that same period. Due to the
timing of new sales, the division had a negative net backlog of approximately $2
million as of December 31, 2003, compared to a positive net backlog of
approximately $4 million at December 31, 2002. The Company focuses on
maintaining a positive net backlog and believes it is a useful indicator of
future revenue growth.

     Revenue for the Hospital Services division increased approximately 5% in
2003 compared to 2002, despite the phasing out of a large print and mail
customer, which began in the second half of 2002. This customer's business was
not related to medical claims. Pricing for the division's services and products
was stable compared to the prior year. Revenue growth in the division is a
result of an approximately 5% increase in revenue of the division's revenue
cycle management solutions, evidenced by the approximate 15% increase in the
division's medical transaction volume for the year compared to 2002, as well as
a 5% increase in revenue of the division's resource management software
products. Revenue growth does not necessarily correlate directly to transaction
volume due to the mix of products sold by the division. The Company believes
transaction volume is a useful indicator of future revenue growth as business is
implemented into the division's recurring revenue model.

     The Hospital Services division revenue includes intersegment revenue for
services provided to the Physician Services division, which is shown as
Eliminations to reconcile to total consolidated revenue.

     Segment Operating Income.  Segment operating income is revenue less cost of
services, selling, general and administrative expenses and other expenses.
Segment operating income, classified by the Company's divisions, is as follows:

                                                                 YEAR ENDED
                                                                DECEMBER 31,
                                                              -----------------
                                                               2003      2002
                                                              -------   -------
                                                               (IN THOUSANDS)

Physician Services..........................................  $29,356   $25,864
Hospital Services...........................................   22,569    18,840
Corporate...................................................  (15,417)  (14,816)
                                                              -------   -------
                                                              $36,508   $29,888
                                                              =======   =======
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     Physicians Services' segment operating income increased 14% in 2003 over
2002, resulting in an operating margin of approximately 11.7% versus
approximately 10.5% in the prior year. The margin expansion can be attributed to
incremental margins achieved on increased revenue as well as a decrease in other
operating expenses of approximately 1.7 percentage points as a percentage of
revenue. The decrease in other operating expenses can be attributed to a
company-wide initiative to limit discretionary spending and general cost control
efforts to maintain or decrease other variable costs. The operating margins were
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negatively affected by approximately $3.4 million of costs related to the
conversion of the current ASP-based physician practice management solution
clients onto a new, web-based platform.

     Hospital Services' segment operating income increased approximately 20% in
2003 over 2002, resulting in operating margins of approximately 23.2% versus
approximately 20.3% in the prior year. The operating margin improvement can be
attributed to the previously mentioned increase in revenue as well as lower
operating expenses due to a company-wide initiative to limit discretionary
spending and general cost control efforts to maintain or decrease other variable
costs. Other operating expenses decreased 1.9 percentage points as a percentage
of revenue.

     The Company's corporate overhead expenses, which include certain executive
and administrative functions, increased approximately 4% in 2003 over 2002.
Corporate overhead expenses include approximately $0.3 million of restructuring
expenses in 2003 related to the July 2003 realignment of the Company into the
Physician Services and Hospital Services divisions following the Patient1
divestiture. Corporate overhead expenses included approximately $2.8 million and
$3.0 million in 2003 and 2002, respectively, of increased insurance premiums and
litigation expenses related to the Company's former underwriters, Lloyd's of
London's, attempt to rescind certain insurance policies (refer to Note 12 of
Notes to Financial Statements in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary
Data on page F-23 for more information).

     Interest.  Interest expense was approximately $14.6 million for the twelve
months ended December 31, 2003, as compared to approximately $18.1 million for
the same period in 2002. During 2003, the Company retired its $175 million
9 1/2% Senior Notes due 2005 (the "Notes") by permanently retiring $50 million
of the Notes and refinancing the remaining $125 million (see Liquidity and
Capital Resources Section). This refinancing resulted in a reduction of
approximately $3.6 million of interest expense due to lower debt levels and a
substantially lower interest rate on the new debt (9.5% versus LIBOR + 4.25% or
5.41% as of December 31, 2003). Interest income decreased to $0.3 million in
2003 from $0.5 million in 2002, due to a decrease in investment rates and lower
cash-on-hand balances.

     Loss on Extinguishment of Debt.  During the year ended December 31, 2003,
the Company incurred a write-off of approximately $1.6 million of deferred debt
issuance costs associated with the original issuance of the Notes related to
their retirement. In addition, the Company incurred expenses associated with the
retirement of the Notes of approximately $4.7 million.

     Restructuring and Other Expenses.  During the year ended December 31, 2003,
the Hospital Services and Corporate divisions incurred approximately $0.5
million and $0.3 million, respectively, of restructuring expenses related to the
July 2003 realignment of the Company into the Physician Services and Hospital
Services divisions following the Patient1 divestiture.

     Income Taxes.  Income tax expense, which is related to state, local and
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foreign income taxes, was approximately $0.8 million in the years ended December
31, 2003, and 2002. The 2003 income tax expense was offset by a benefit for a
federal income tax refund of approximately $0.8 million related to the gain on
the sale of Healthcare Recoveries, Inc. ("HRI"), resulting in a net tax expense
of $27,000. A tax law revision identified by the Company permitted the Company
to file for an automatic refund.

     As of December 31, 2003, and 2002, the Company reassessed the
recoverability of its deferred tax asset. Based on its analysis, the Company
determined a full valuation allowance against the deferred tax asset of $167.3
million and $212.3 million was required as of December 31, 2003, and December
31, 2002, respectively. Realization of the net deferred tax asset is dependent
upon the Company generating sufficient taxable income prior to the expiration of
the federal net operating loss carryforwards.

     Discontinued Operations.  In June 2003, the Company announced that it
agreed to sell its Patient1 clinical product line ("Patient1") to Misys
Healthcare Systems, a division of Misys plc ("Misys") for $30 million in cash.
Patient1 was the Company's only clinical product line and its sale allowed the
Company to better focus on improving reimbursement and administrative
efficiencies for physician practices and hospitals. The sale was completed on
July 28, 2003. The Company recognized a gain on the sale of Patient1 of
approximately $10.4 million, subject to closing adjustments, in 2003. Net
proceeds on
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the sale of Patient1 were approximately $27.9 million, subject to closing
adjustments. The Company entered into binding arbitration with Misys regarding
the final closing adjustments, and on May 21, 2004, the arbitrator awarded the
Company approximately $4.3 million. On June 1, 2004, the Company received
payment of approximately $4.5 million, which included interest of approximately
$0.2 million, in 2004.

     In September 2003, the Company initiated a process to sell its Business1
patient accounting product line ("Business1"). As with the sale of Patient1, the
discontinuance of Business1 allowed the Company to focus resources on solutions
that provide meaningful, strategic returns for the Company, its customers and
its shareholders. Pursuant to SFAS No. 144, the Company wrote down the net
assets of Business1 to fair market value less costs to sell and incurred an $8.5
million expense. On February 2, 2004, the Company announced the sale of
Business1, effective January 31, 2004, to a privately held company for $0.6
million, which will be received in three payments through June 2006. No cash
consideration was received at closing.

     Pursuant to SFAS No. 144, the consolidated financial statements of the
Company have been presented to reflect Patient1 and Business1 as discontinued
operations for all periods presented. Summarized operating results for the
discontinued operations are as follows:

                                                   YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,
                              ------------------------------------------------------------------
                                            2003                               2002
                              ---------------------------------   ------------------------------
                              PATIENT1(1)   BUSINESS1    TOTAL    PATIENT1   BUSINESS1    TOTAL
                              -----------   ---------   -------   --------   ---------   -------
                                                        (IN THOUSANDS)

Revenue.....................    $15,247      $   474    $15,721   $25,855     $ 2,498    $28,353
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                                =======      =======    =======   =======     =======    =======
(Loss) income from
  discontinued operations
  before income taxes.......    $(1,270)     $(3,589)   $(4,859)  $   888     $(1,921)   $(1,033)
Income tax expense..........         46           --         46       443          --        443
                                -------      -------    -------   -------     -------    -------
(Loss) income from
  discontinued operations,
  net of tax................    $(1,316)     $(3,589)   $(4,905)  $   445     $(1,921)   $(1,476)
                                =======      =======    =======   =======     =======    =======

---------------

(1) Patient1 financial information includes activity through the sale date of
    July 28, 2003.

     Revenue for the Patient1 product line decreased approximately 41% in 2003
compared 2002. The Company recognized revenue using the percentage-of-completion
method of accounting. The 2003 decrease in revenue was related to the short
reporting period due to the sale of the product line in July 2003.

     The loss for the Patient1 product line was approximately $1.3 million in
2003, as compared to operating income of approximately $0.4 million in 2002. The
decline was due to lower productivity pending the sale of the product line in
2003.

     Revenue for the Business1 product line decreased approximately 81% in 2003
compared to 2002. The Company recognized revenue using the
percentage-of-completion method of accounting, and the decrease over the prior
year period was the result of lower Business1 sales in prior periods in addition
to implementation delays at a major customer.

     The loss for the Business1 product line increased approximately $1.7
million in 2003 compared to 2002, due to lower Business1 revenue in the current
period.

     On November 30, 1998, the Company completed the sale of its MSC business
segment. In 1999, the Company completed the sale of both divisions of its Impact
business segment. Pursuant to APB No. 30, the consolidated financial statements
of the Company have been presented to reflect the activity associated with MSC
and Impact as discontinued operations for all periods presented.
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     For the year ended December 31, 2002, the Company expensed $0.7 million
through discontinued operations to reflect an agreement resolving an
indemnification claim by NCO Group, Inc. ("NCO"), the buyer of the Company's MSC
division. When NCO bought MSC, the Company agreed to indemnify NCO for limited
periods of time in the event NCO incurred certain damages related to MSC. NCO
incurred such damages in connection with an alleged environmental liability of
MSC, and the Company agreed to reimburse NCO for a portion of those damages, in
satisfaction of the Company's indemnification obligation. The Company paid NCO
$0.3 million on September 16, 2002, and $0.3 million on September 16, 2004. The
Company intends to pay the remaining balance of $0.2 million, plus interest at
the then-current prime rate, to NCO, in the third quarter of 2005.

     The limited periods of time for which the Company agreed to indemnify NCO
for most types of claims related to MSC have passed without the assertion by NCO
of any other significant claims. These limitations do not apply to a small
number of other types of potential claims to which statutory limitations apply,
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such as those involving title to shares, taxes and billing and coding under
Medicare and Medicaid; however, management believes that such other types of
claims are unlikely to occur.

     During the years ended December 31, 2003, and 2002, the Company incurred
expenses of approximately $0.9 million and $0.3 million, respectively, which
were primarily legal costs associated with MSC and Impact. These expenses were
recognized through (loss) income from discontinued operations in the Company's
Consolidated Statements of Income.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

     The following table is a summary of the Company's cash balances and cash
flows from continuing operations for the years ended December 31, 2004, and 2003
(in thousands):

                                                                2004       2003
                                                              --------   --------

Unrestricted cash and cash equivalents at December 31.......  $ 42,422   $ 25,271
Cash provided by continuing operations......................  $ 48,924   $ 28,471
Cash (used for) provided by investing activities from
  continuing operations.....................................  $(10,581)  $ 17,527
Cash used for financing activities from continuing
  operations................................................  $(20,758)  $(54,768)

     Unrestricted cash and cash equivalents include all highly liquid
investments with an initial maturity of no more than three months at the date of
purchase.

     Restricted cash at December 31, 2004, and December 31, 2003, of
approximately $0.1 million, represents amounts collected on behalf of certain
Physician Services and Hospital Services clients, a portion of which is held in
trust until it is remitted to such clients.

     During 2004, the Company generated approximately $48.9 million in cash from
continuing operations which includes cash generated from normal operations as
well as the receipt of the $16.2 million settlement from Lloyd's of London
(refer to "Note 12 -- Legal Matters" in the Company's Notes to Consolidated
Financial Statements for more information), offset by cash payments related to
additional procedures necessary under SAS No. 99 totaling approximately $6.3
million (refer to "Note 2 -- Other Expenses" in the Company's Notes to
Consolidated Financial Statements for more information), the payment of
approximately $5.7 million in expenses and legal settlements related to the
matter with Lloyd's of London and interest payments of approximately $5.7
million.

     During 2003, the Company generated approximately $28.5 million in cash from
continuing operations which includes cash generated from normal operations as
well as a release of restricted cash of approximately $4.2 million offset by
interest payments of approximately $18.3 million and the payment of
approximately $7.4 million in financing expenses, and legal settlements related
to Lloyd's of London (refer to "Note 12 -- Legal Matters" in the Company's Notes
to Consolidated Financial Statements for more information).
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     The release of restricted cash is the result of using the Company's
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Revolving Credit Facility (refer to "Note 10 -- Long-Term Debt" in the Company's
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for more information) rather than
cash as security for the Company's letters of credit. Restricted cash at
December 31, 2003, represents amounts collected on behalf of certain Physician
Services and Hospital Services clients, a portion of which is held in trust
until it is remitted to such clients.

     During 2004, cash used for investing activities from continuing operations
was approximately $10.6 million consisting primarily of approximately $13.0
million for capital expenditures and investment in software development costs
and approximately $1.1 million of cash used for an acquisition, partially offset
by approximately $3.7 million of net proceeds related to the final closing
adjustments from the July 2003 sale of Patient1.

     During 2003, the Company generated approximately $17.5 million in cash from
investing activities from continuing operations consisting of net proceeds of
$27.9 million from the sale of the Patient1 product line during July 2003 offset
by capital expenditures and software development costs of $10.3 million.

     During 2004, the Company used approximately $20.8 million in cash for
financing activities. On June 30, 2004 the Company raised $125 million from the
sale of 3.25% Convertible Subordinated Debentures due 2024 (the "Debentures")
and retired the $118.8 million then outstanding under the Term Loan B
concurrently with the completion of the Convertible Debenture offering. On June
30, 2004, the Company also completed an amendment to the Revolving Credit
Facility to increase its capacity and lower the Company's borrowing rate. The
Revolving Credit Facility's capacity was expanded from $50 million to $75
million and the facility's maturity was extended to three years. The Company
incurred a prepayment penalty on the early retirement of the Term Loan B
totaling $2.4 million in addition to financing costs of approximately $3.5
million related to the Convertible Debenture offering and amendment to the
Revolving Credit Facility. The Company also repurchased, for approximately $25
million, an aggregate of approximately 2.0 million shares of the Company's
outstanding Common Stock, at the market price of $12.57 per share, in negotiated
transactions concurrently with the Debentures offering. The cost of the
refinancing and purchase of Common Stock is partially offset by proceeds from
the exercise of stock options of approximately $7.4 million.

     During 2003, the Company used approximately $54.8 million in cash from
financing activities primarily for repayment of the Company's long-term debt.
The Company used cash on hand as well as the net proceeds from the Patient 1
divestiture to retire $53.1 million of long-term debt during 2003. The Company
refinanced the remaining $125 million in long-term debt during September 2003
and entered into a $175 million Credit Agreement (the "Credit A
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